Terms of Reference for a Working Group to explore the protection needs of Human Rights Defenders in Africa

Peace Brigades International (PBI) is initiating a scoping process to explore the protection needs of human rights defenders in Africa and the role that international accompaniment could play in meeting these needs. 

The assessment will lay the groundwork for potential future decisions by PBI to establish permanent field presences in selected African countries, and will inform decisions by Amnesty International (AI) and other institutions regarding strategies for protecting African defenders. 

Background

This initiative, which is funded by the Swedish Amnesty Fund, emerges after a year of discussion between PBI and AI. The AI human rights defenders program based in Kampala, Uganda, has identified a potential need for protective accompaniment in Africa, and encouraged PBI, the recognised global expert in this field, to assess this more carefully and consider establishing a presence.

PBI has been developing and perfecting the tactic of protective international accompaniment for human rights defenders for over 25 years, and is widely recognized as the leader in this field. Its field projects have been based to date in Latin America and Asia, including current field presences in Colombia, Guatemala, Mexico, Indonesia and Nepal.  PBI sustains a permanent field presence of 70-80 staff and volunteers in these five countries, offering protective accompaniment to human rights and civil society activists facing threats, as well as mounting other projects to support peace and human rights initiatives, including training and educational initiatives. To date, however, none of PBI’s projects are in Africa.

An expansion to develop new projects in Africa would be an ambitious step for PBI. PBI applies a very disciplined and rigorous approach to assessing protection needs, and this challenge requires a careful study of a number of African countries, involving experts familiar with the human rights and political dynamics of those countries. 

PBI comprises an International Secretariat with an office in London, field projects with offices in various countries, and 16 support groups (Country Groups) in Europe, North America and Australasia. PBI’s highest decision-making body is its General Assembly, which meets every three years. In between these assemblies, governance is carried out by the International Council, its board of directors, with representation from across the organization. PBI has a non-hierarchical structure and all decisions are made by consensus.

Objective

This scoping initiative will assess and prioritise the needs for direct accompaniment protection in a number of selected countries. The assessment will take into account the form and gravity of repression human rights defenders face, the nature and importance of their efforts in improving their country’s human rights situation, and the capacity of the international community to mount a protective response on their behalf. PBI has long understood that protective accompaniment is more than a team of volunteers in the field, but is more importantly an integrated response system linking those volunteers to a potential to prompt and leverage an international reaction to support defenders under attack.  The assessment must therefore look not only at conditions on the ground but also at the potential support networks that can be built for these threatened activists. 

PBI is not the only organisation that might be able to fill the needs this assessment may illuminate. Therefore, the assessment study will be produced in a manner that could also serve other human rights organisations in promoting greater protection networks for African defenders. 

Methodology for conducting assessment

The assessment will be done by a volunteer Working Group of experts convened by PBI. We are seeking PBI activists experienced in accompaniment protection and with Africa expertise, Africa experts from within the AI family (including AI researchers, AI regional offices and Amnesty Sections), and more generally country-specific experts for target countries. 

A part-time paid coordinator will be recruited to lead the assessment, and will work with PBI to recruit up to nine other members of the Working Group. All members of the group will have sufficient Africa expertise and time available to contribute fully to the process. See below for full list of skills needed.

The precise working methodology for the assessment will be decided by the Working Group once established but may take the following form:

Step 1: The team will divide up the work of doing a preliminary assessment of the protection needs of human rights defenders and civil society activists in all regions of Africa. At the end of this initial research, the Working Group will convene to consider which countries appear to be the most in need of this kind of protective presence, and will prioritise a smaller subset of countries for further research. The methodology for the research will include a thorough survey of existing documentation and reports on security conditions for human rights defenders in Africa, as well as interviews with African human rights defenders themselves and well-informed political observers of this wide range of contexts. 

Step 2:  The Working Group will then focus on these selected countries and apply much more rigorous criteria in this deeper stage of research, based on PBI’s long experience in assessing accompaniment needs in areas of conflict and repression.  The working group will divide into smaller country-focused teams, which will each produce a thorough case study of the options for each of these selected countries. The methodology in this stage will be similar to step two, except in greater detail. The researchers will make contact with country-focused analysts who can assess the risks facing defenders as well as the influence that accompaniment and international pressure might have on those who are threatening them.  An important aspect of the research will be an analysis of the dynamics of the state, military or armed groups that are assumed to be responsible for threats against defenders, in order to understand the motivations behind these threats and the possible approaches to influencing them.  This stage of research requires substantial direct contact with the threatened human rights defenders themselves and will include field visits.  

Step 3:  The Working Group will prepare a complete report for PBI and Amnesty International. 
Due to security concerns, there may be some facets of the research that must remain confidential. The Working Group will therefore filter this information and produce a second, more public report. This will be distributed to select institutions engaged and committed to protection of human rights defenders in Africa, as well as made available via the web. 

Timeline

The working group will be established by mid June 2009 and will complete the work at latest by the beginning of January 2010.

Accountability and reporting

The working group will be responsible to PBI’s International Council via its London-based office. 

The Coordinator of the Working Group will provide PBI’s International Coordinator with regular updates on the assessment process and raise any concerns that require attention in a timely manner.

PBI will be responsible for submitting a final report to the Swedish Amnesty Fund on the use of its funding. This must be done no later than the end of January 2010, hence the importance of the Working Group completing the assessment within the established timeline.

Skill-set needed by Working Group

A range of skills and experience are needed for this assessment, principle among them the ones listed below. It should be noted that these are mostly collective requirements for the group rather than the individual requirements of each and every member. However, it is essential that all team members are competent English speakers as this will be the working language within the group.

-Knowledge and first-hand experience of protective accompaniment work

-Africa expertise

-Strong political analysis and research skills

-Competency in English

-Knowledge of French

-Knowledge of Arabic

-Skills in group process and consensus decision-making

-Planning, coordination and communication skills

-Writing skills

All members of the Working Group should be available to take part in regular conference calls and able to travel to London for a face-to-face meeting at least once during the period of the assessment. Some of the team should also be available for a field visit. 

An induction in protective accompaniment and the specifics of this research project will be provided at the start of the process. This will be particularly important for team members without a PBI background.

Applicants who can make a more long-term commitment beyond the end of the research project are particularly welcome given that ideally any future initiative to establish a PBI presence in Africa could involve researchers from this Working Group.

Application process

Anyone interested in becoming a member of this volunteer Working Group should send a CV and a cover letter to the International Council of PBI via Laura Clarke at laurafclarke@peacebrigades.org, indicating how this application meets the needs outlined above. The contact details for two personal referees should be provided. The deadline is Wednesday May 27th.
Further information 

For more information about PBI and the tactic of protective accompaniment please see the organisation’s website at www.peacebrigades.org. The following link may be particularly helpful:
http://www.peacebrigades.org.uk/fileadmin/user_files/groups/uk/files/Publications/pbi_25th_anniversary_publication.pdf .

